
 
Council Meeting 

Minutes 
July 19, 2022 

 
 

The Borough of Ben Avon Council met in a regular voting session on Tuesday, July 19, 2022, 
virtually and at 7101 Church Avenue for the purpose of transacting General Business. President 
Richard Wagner presided and opened the meeting at 7:00 PM with the Pledge of Allegiance.   
 
 
ROLL CALL 
Council Members Present: Richard Wagner, Jennifer Bett, Russell Kuehner, Ken Opipery,  Kara 
Roggenkamp, Jim Thornton, Tavia Washington 
 
Others Present: Mayor Melanie Hughes-Holcomb, Solicitor Weston Pesillo, Ohio Township 
Police Sargent Beck, Emsworth Fire Company Chief Jim Kohl, JPC Representative Christen 
Cieslak, Borough Secretary Terrie Patsch 
 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION 
 Henry Wagner, Ridge Avenue, Ben Avon  

Mr. Wagner reported on his recent Eagle Scout project to make improvements at Avon 
Park. He stated that with the Borough’s help promoting the day, and assistance from both 
scouts and community members, they were able to repair benches, clear debris, improve 
signage and remove brush along the trails. 
 
Rob Dower, Dower House Architecture 
Mr. Dower was present to review the Phase 1 plans for the Borough Building 
improvements including replacement windows, roofing, and insulation. 

 
 
BOROUGH REPORTS 
Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Holcomb expressed her sympathies upon the passing of the Avalon Mayor.  
She reported the Hollow Oak Land Trust work to acquire Vinegar Hollow is getting remarkably 
close to possible and stated that a sale may take place sometime in August. 
Dr. Hadley, Avonworth Schools, offered to meet with the council and to discuss any concerns 
they may have. Mayor Holcomb stated he may be available to attend a future council meeting. 
The mayor also issued a permit as an exception to an ordinance enabling the Avon Club to hold a 
fundraising event on Dickson Avenue on August 27. 
  
 



Ohio Township Police Report – See Attachment “A” 
Sargent Beck reported nothing out of the ordinary this month. There were parking violations, 
with a few citations issued as well as a few warnings given.  
 
 
Emsworth Volunteer Fire Company Report – See Attachment “B” 
Chief Kohl reviewed the monthly statistics with 37 calls in the month of June.  They assisted on 
several crashes and grill fires. 
 
 
Solicitor’s Report – Executive Session requested to discuss litigation 
 
 
Joint Planning Commission 
Ms. Cieslak reported that she responded to the recent verbal comments from Council on the 
proposed ordinance revisions. The proposed changes will go out to public comment once all 
three councils and the County have responded. The team is regrouping to meet with eCode and 
representatives from each municipality prior to budget season. 
 
 
Centennial Building Committee 
Mr. Dower and Ms. Cieslak review the progress thus far on the Phase 1 updates to the Borough 
building. The grant used in Phase 1 will be administered through the COG (Councils of 
Governments), and the Committee is waiting for County approvals. Phase II will be the elevator 
project, and a grant was submitted in the amount of 300,000. After contacting Senator Fontana’s 
office, they were notified the grant is currently on hold.  
  
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
June 21, 2022, Council Meeting 

Motion: Mr. Kuehner.; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice 
vote to approve the minutes of the June 21, 2022, council meeting as presented. 

 
 
 
FINANCIAL REPORTS 
Revenue & Expense Report 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Kuehner; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the financial statement for June.                   

 
 
Accounts Payable 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote 
to approve the payment of Accounts Payable in the amount of $30,925.75.               

 
 



Mr. Opipery also noted that most of the finances are now moved to Dollar Bank, with a small 
amount remaining with Northwest until all pending transactions have cleared. The final account 
will then be closed as well as the credit card accounts with Northwest. Resolution 2022-09 for 
vote this evening will be to establish credit card accounts with the new depository, Dollar Bank. 
 
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS 
Administration Report  
Ms. Bett stated that an Administration Committee meeting is scheduled for tomorrow, July 20.  
She reminded everyone present to be vigilant with their email accounts due to a rise in cyber-
attacks. 
 
 
Public Affairs & Communications  
Ms. Bett reported that production of the next edition of the Ben Avon Bulletin is underway and 
committee members will meet in the next week.  
 
 
Public Safety  
Mr. Wagner reported there are several problem properties, and the Borough is following the 
procedure to resolve the complaints. Further investigation continues to define the use of the term 
“temporary” regarding the fence on Church Avenue. He would like to schedule a meeting with 
the Borough Office and Mr. Thornton in the next few weeks to review the rental property 
inspection status. 
 
 
Public Works 
Mr. Opipery noted that Mr. Regrut met with the Engineer on the upcoming road and wall 
projects. They would like to see the roads completed before the Fall Festival if possible. He also 
explained a problem with a storm sewer causing flooding near Perrysville/Brighton Road 
crossing. He said the three communities – Kilbuck, Emsworth and Ben Avon – would need to 
join to find a solution. 
 
 
Community of Governments  
Ms. Washington stated the delegates will meet tomorrow, July 20. She reviewed the request from 
Waste Management for Council to consider allowing weekly garbage collection to begin at 6 
a.m. rather than 7 a.m. from May through September when the temperature is predicted to be 
over 87 degrees.  
 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Ms. Roggenkamp; Motion Carried to approve the time 
change for Waste Management per their request. 

 
 
Sustainability –  



Ms. Roggenkamp reported that the Solar Co-op discussed in a previous council meeting has been 
closed to new members. They received 201 applicants and there is an informational meeting 
scheduled for tomorrow. 
 
Special Projects – no reports given 

 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
Resolution 2022-09 – Dollar Bank Credit Card Authorization 

Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried to approve the credit 
card application submitted to Dollar Bank. 

 
 
OLD BUSINESS – there was no old business 

 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION - pending litigation 
Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: M. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn to Executive Session at 8:12 p.m. to discuss potential litigation. 
 
Motion: Mr. Opipery; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by voice vote to return to 
regular session at 8:50 p.m.  

 
 
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 
 

Motion: Ms. Bett; Second: Mr. Thornton; Motion Carried by unanimous voice vote to 
adjourn the meeting at 8:50 p.m. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 

Terrie Patsch 
Borough Secretary 
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